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It was during “National Consultation” on “Ornamental fisheries development” at NFDB, 
Hyderabad on 27-28  April, 2016 where it was felt that in order to develop ornamental th

fish industry in the country, among many other requirements, there was need of a self 
imposed “Code of Conduct” (CoC) at all levels i.e. ornamental fish producers, aquarium 
traders & ornamental fish hobbyists and also of developing a set of “Best Management 
Practices” (BMPs) for all those different activities that are carried at an ornamental fish 
production farm. The CoC will be helpful to educate the producers, traders and 
hobbyists about their individual role on ethical progression of both the industry & the 
hobby while BMPs will enhance the knowledge of the producers to culture quality fish 
and improve per unit productivity of the production units in sustainable manner. Hence, 
a list of CoCs was identified and all the participants were given the responsibility to share 
it with all the stake holders. It was also agreed that the exercise of developing a set of 
BMPs shall be taken care by NFDB through a write-shop and responsibility of 
coordinating the same was entrusted upon me. 

Now, there were two tasks, the first was of constituting a team and the second was of 
organizing a write-shop. The team constitution was not easy as I neither wanted a very 
large team nor to miss any expert and also to have some ornamental fish producers. So, a 
team of nine members was constituted who had diversified experience of research, 
education, extension and business in the field of ornamental fisheries. It was decided to 
hold the write-shop at NFDB, Hyderabad on 25-27  July, 2016, but before that it was th

required to conceptualize the idea and sub-divide the major theme into sub-themes 
(later named as Chapters) and allot the sub-themes among the participants. A total of 
twelve sub-themes were framed and allotted to members either individually or in 
combination about fifteen days in advance of write-shop. Each member was asked to 
come prepared with all the information on their allotted sub-theme. It was probably the 
first exercise for any commercial aquaculture activity in country where an effort was 
being made to develop a set of “Best Management Practices” that also through a write-
shop. The outcome of the write-shop is time bound and group members are under 
immense pressure to complete their write-ups within a given period of time in a pre-
defined format incorporating suggestion of all the participating members.   

The write-shop began on scheduled day & time and all the participants were very 
enthusiastic to undertake the pressure of write-shop. The first exercise was to define 
the BMP and develop a standard format so to have uniformity of presentation, 
continuity of subject and avoidance of any overlapping of information in the entire 
manual. It was agreed that in the present context BMPs could be defined as a set of 
guidelines related to a specific problems/issues that intends to improve the knowledge 
and understanding of mainly the existing users so that they are enabled to enhance their 
production from existing levels, improve upon quality of produce and economize the 
cost of operations within the frame work of existing rules and regulations including 
environmental safety.  It was also decided that first section of each chapter would be 
titled as “An Overview” which will mainly include present national status of all those 
activities that are to be covered in that specific chapter. The first paragraph could 
describe the strengths and opportunities while the second paragraph should mention 
all the weaknesses and threats. The Second section would be listing the BMPs where 
entire group shall try to identify and prioritize BMPs to address the problems listed in 
first section. Thereafter, each identified BMPs could be described in much detail 
including the importance of that specific BMP and guiding factors to implement the 
same. The guiding factors shall simultaneously describe a brief theory/concept and 
related details for clarity on the BMP. 

Thereafter, the second exercise of listing the BMPs for each identified sub-theme was 
initiated. It was the most critical part of the entire write-shop. A sub-theme was selected 
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and group members were asked to give their inputs to list & prioritize the BMPs and also 
to frame each BMP in a “message delivery” mode. The importance and requirement of 
each BMP along with sentence structure was thoroughly discussed and a list of BMPs 
was finalized and handed over to concerned group member. Now, it was the 
responsibility of the group member to develop a full write-up on the sub-theme allotted 
to him covering all the listed BMPs. The group members were asked to make a 
presentation of their write-ups for the other members of the group on the second day. 
Group members were also advised to use simple language with photographs, 
illustrations and examples so to make it more user friendly.      

The second day began with the presentations of write-ups by individual group members 
and other group members were asked to critically review the same. Each write-up was 
thoroughly discussed mainly the suggested “Guiding factors” among the group 
members and was finalized. All the twelve presentations were presented and discussed 
on the second day. The group members were asked to incorporate the suggested 
corrections in their write-ups and again present the same to the house on the third day.  
It was by the evening of the third day that the write-ups on all the twelve sub-themes 
were ready as first draft of “Best management practices for ornamental fish 
production”. The first draft was subsequently edited by an editorial team and was 
available in its present form by the mid of August, 2016.  

The entire process from the day of conceptualizing the idea of organizing a write-shop 
to final printing was very speedy and moved very fast from one stage to other without 
any hurdles. It was because of quick decisions and timely support of Sh. K.N.Kumar, 
Chief Executive, NFDB, Hyderabad who himself is very keen to develop ornamental 
fisheries in the country. All the group members are sincerely grateful to him. I personally 
owe a special 'Vote of Thanks” to Chief Executive for entrusting upon me the 
responsibility of coordinating the same and giving the freedom of decisions.  

A write-shop is a very fast process of completing a given assignment. However, it 
requires that all the team members are seriously devoted to the cause and able to 
complete the assigned activity within the scheduled time. I am thankful to all the 
members of my team which consisted of Dr. T.V. Anna Mercy, Dr. G. Gopakumar, Dr. 
V.P.Saini, Dr. B.K. Mahapatra, Dr. Vaneet Inder Kaur, Dr. Shivkumar Magda, Sh.Joy Joseh 
and Sh.Hansen K. Mathew who worked very seriously to achieve our objective and 
freely exchanged information among each other so that each chapter is complete in 
itself. However, I would like to specially appreciate the cooperation of Dr.Saini and 
Dr.Vaneet who were very helpful as an editorial team member. I am also indebted to 
Sh.D.Bhoomaiah, Sh.Yasesh Shah and Prof. Hemendra Chandalia for their timely 
support for graphics designing, illustrations and language editing respectively. The 
suggestions of Dr. K.N.Mohanta, Principal Scientist, CIFA, Kausalyaganga on the 
presentations during write-shop were also very helpful. I would also like to thank “Team 
NFDB” which visibly consisted of Dr. V.V.Sugnan, Senior Consultant, Dr.B.K.Chand, 
Executive Director, Dr. Sanjay Sharma, Senior Executive (Tech.) and Sh. Bishwas Rao, 
Junior Consultant, NFDB and all other invisible officers of NFDB who extended all the 
needed support to our team as and when required.  Finally, I would like all the readers to 
know that a number of persons have put very serious efforts to bring this publication in 
its present form and I am sure you will find it very useful and informative for field 
application which shall ultimately result in production of quality ornamental fish.

Atul Kumar Jain

(Team Leader)  
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